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At the same time as the live oak forest starts to bud out with new leaves, the eggs of the white marked tussock moth start to hatch.  The eggs were laid the previous fall under the old cocoons of last season’s moth pupae attached to the bark of the live oaks and other broad-leaved tree species.  If you had an infestation of willy (or wooly) worms, as the tussock moth larvae are called locally, last year, chances are good you’ll have some this year.  Inspect the bark fissures on your trees for the tan to brown, scruffy looking cocoons.  If they are present, inspect frequently during April for an outbreak of willy worms.  When the worms hatch they are very small and don’t eat much.  They are also much easier to kill when small.

Willy worms are a potential problem to the live oaks because they prefer young, tender new leaves.  As the worms grow, they can eat larger, tougher leaves.  A severe outbreak of willy worms can defoliate large trees.  Normally this is not a problem as another set of dormant leaf buds breaks in two to three weeks and the trees leaf out, just a couple of weeks later than usual.  By the time the second set of buds break, the tussock moth larvae have either pupated or the population has collapsed from natural causes: viruses, fungi, or bird predation.

We are more concerned about the health status of our live oak forest this spring than in normal years.  The increased stress created by three to four years of severe drought, especially bad during 2011 because of extra high temperatures and drying winds as well as lack of water, is very apparent to even the casual observer.  Many live oaks have a poor, yellowish hue to the leaves.  This is especially apparent if there are healthier ones in the area.  Where there should be new growth at the top there are bare twigs several inches to a foot long.  The leaves were lost when the tree couldn’t supply water to them last summer.  Many trees have lost most of their leaves.  It will be interesting to see how they leaf out.

If these stressed trees are subject to defoliation by white marked tussock moth larvae, they will be further stressed, perhaps to the point of death.  If your trees are among the stressed ones, you should consider controlling the willy worms if they are present.  There is no value in spraying if the caterpillars are not there.  Bt, Bacillus thuringiensis, is a biological insecticide that is very effective on small larvae.  It is approved for organic use and is safe to people, pets, and other insects not in the caterpillar family.  It is sprayed on the tree foliage as the insects have to ingest it to be killed.  It loses its effectiveness rapidly in sunlight. Read and follow all label instructions when using any pesticide.

Large trees should be treated by a professional pest service.  They have expertise, equipment, and insurance to adequately get pesticide coverage of the leaf canopy.

Children should be advised to leave willy worms alone.  The worms have hairs that can cause skin irritation, rash, and allergic reactions in sensitive individuals.
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